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NOTE  

Subject:  Summary conclusions of the 30th meeting of the  High Level Group for Joint  Programming (GPC), held in Brussels on 26 November 2014  

 


The meeting was chaired by the GPC Chair, Mr Fulvio ESPOSITO and the GPC Vice-Chair, 
Mr Martin SCHMID. The High Level Group for Joint Programming (GPC) drew the following conclusions:
1.
Approval of the provisional agenda

The agenda was approved as set out in document 5031/14 with a change consisting of changing the order of agenda items 5 and 6.
2.
Commission views on the Joint Programming process
· Presentation by the Director General of DG RTD
Mr Robert-Jan SMITS, Director General of DG RTD, presented the following main points:

· The priorities of the new Commissioner for Research Science and Innovation: framework conditions for R&I; effective implementation of Horizon 2020; excellence as the key driver for investments at the European level.

· As to the ERA, there is a need for rapid actions in order to identify the bottlenecks and to optimise strategies and governance.

· Mr Smits praised the work that has been done by the GPC and the JPIs and recognised the work performed by the ad hoc GPC Working Groups, which produced tangible results in the key areas of alignment, measurement and framework conditions.

· Although the JPP is a Member States' driven process, the Commission provides a toolbox of measures and it will continue to support the JPP.

· Mr Smits emphasised the need to provide the overall picture of the process and he offered an idea to organise a new conference which could build on the 2009 Lund Conference and to discuss the progress achieved in tackling the grand societal challenges. 

In the exchange of views the following main subjects were brought up:

· The importance of the dialogue between the Member States and the Commission.

· The need to work on a commonly accepted definition of the Joint Programming (and the extent to which the private players should have a role to play).

· The importance to coordinate the JPP with the financing available from Horizon 2020.

The importance to build on the experience drawn from the JPP as it can be seen as a mini ERA.

3.
An analysis of Joint Calls undertaken by ERA-NETs and JPIs
–
Presentation by the Commission
Mr Jörg NIEHOFF, from the Commission, made a presentation on the above-mentioned subject concentrating on the number of running ERA-NET actions over the period 2003-2016, Union contribution in these actions per area, frequency of participation and participation of country groups, total public funding mobilised in ERA-NET and ERA-NET Plus calls, public funding and share per country of public funding in ERA-NET and ERA-NET Plus calls, calls launched by JPIs and ERA-NET actions as well as the first experience under Horizon 2020.
4.
Review of the status, the mandate and the reporting lines of the GPC
· On-going discussions concerning the review of the ERA-related groups in ERAC: Presentation by the ERAC Chair
· Continuation of the discussion on the draft proposal “Towards a renewed mandate for the GPC”: updated document to follow
Mr Rudolf STROHMEIER, the ERAC Chair, presented the following main messages from the discussions concerning the review of the ERA-related groups which took place at the  ERAC extraordinary meeting of 7 November:

· The future ERA structure should reflect six main topics of the ERA Roadmap.

· The above could lead to the need to adapt some of the existing ERA groups.

· A few Member states indicated that unless ERAC will change, their contribution may be reduced.

The ERAC Steering Board should be enhanced. The chairs of the ERA-related groups should be part of the Steering Board in order to align the work of these groups.

In the exchange of views the delegations suggested some redrafting of the drat proposal for the renewed mandate. The Chair recalled that there will be another extraordinary meeting of ERAC on 16 January 2015. He further recalled that the text discussed is a recommendation, the final decision on any renewal is to be taken by the Council. 

Delegations were invited to send in written contributions in view of a new draft of the text. 

5.
ERA Roadmap
· Presentation by the ERAC representative on the ongoing works within ERAC
· Discussion on the GPC contribution to the ERA Roadmap
Mr David WILSON made a presentation on the ongoing works within ERAC concentrating on the following:
· the Roadmap is a strategic document to identify the actions that are to make the biggest difference, putting a lot of emphasis on the Member States' actions;

· of the six ERA priorities, priorities 1, 2 and 5 have been the ones given most attention to at the moment;

· the consultations have been useful creating a constructive dialogue and serious thinking within the Member States on the process;

· after initial comments to be received in the ERAC plenary on 3 December, a new draft will be presented to the ERAC plenary in February.

The delegations in general welcomed the ERAC work on this and draft contribution of the GPC to the ERA Roadmap priority 2, with some small proposals for redrafting. The Chair recalled that the ERA Group Chairs were invited to the ERAC plenary on 3 December and that he would attend with the Vice-Chair.

The delegations were informed that a final version of the GPC contribution to the ERA Roadmap was expected to be circulated immediately after the meeting and were asked to provide written opinion in time to allow the document to be circulated in time for the ERAC meeting. The procedure was accepted.

The delegations were also informed that the draft document presented by Mr David Wilson was also expected to be circulated immediately after the meeting. The delegations were asked to provide written input by 19 December in order to allow the revised draft to be forwarded to the ERAC Secretariat before the deadline quoted by Mr Wilson (16 January). 

6.
Update of the GPC work programme: Documents to follow
· Presentation by the Vice-Chair

The Vice-Chair made a short presentation on the above, followed by an exchange of views on the draft work programme of the GPC and on the draft mandates of the Implementation Groups (IGs). 

On the basis of the discussion, delegations were invited to send in their written comments in view of new drafts to be produced and to be sent to delegations' approval by written procedure before the end of the year. 
7.
Strategies for working with Joint Programming nationally
–
Presentations by volunteer countries
Mr Lutz GROS, the German delegation, presented the German national strategy on the ERA.

8.
GPC relations to other relevant groups
· Presentations by correspondents
The delegations were given a presentation on the actions undertaken by the SGHRM, including the Work Force on Open, transparent and merit-based recruitment.

An update on the relevant COST activities was also presented. 
9.
AOB
The Romanian delegation asked for the possibility of discussing and eventually take a position on the so-called ‘Juncker Package’. Chair, welcoming the request, noted that, being the Package presented on the same day of the plenary, the delegations did not have time to consult with their capitals, therefore, it was too early to open a discussion on the subject.

The Chair informed the delegations on the state of play concerning the delay in the payment appropriations for research in the context of the Union budget discussions raising the possibility of GPC taking a position on this issue.
The provisional dates for GPC plenary meetings during the incoming LV Presidency are 11 March and 3 June 2015.
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